

The Potential of Guaranteed Income to Empower Workers and Improve Job Quality

Shelly Steward and Camryn Banks The Aspen Institute Future of Work Initiative, December 2022

With rising inflation, stagnant wages, deeply rooted inequalities, and increasingly concentrated profits, the American economy is broken. More than 37 million Americans live in poverty,¹ and although work is supposed to provide a route to a better life, 53 million people are stuck in jobs that pay low wages.² Over the past 50 years, the balance of power between employers and workers has increasingly skewed toward employers. Workers have few opportunities to shape their working conditions and are too often trapped in dangerous, low-paid jobs. The United States faces a job-quality crisis. To reimagine the economy, restore a balance of power between workers and employers, and share prosperity today and for generations to come, we need bold, broad solutions.

One solution gaining momentum is guaranteed income. At times understood narrowly as a replacement for income for jobs lost to automation, guaranteed income has a much longer history, with support at the nation's founding, during the New Deal, throughout the civil rights movement, and more. This brief explores guaranteed income as a tool for the unique and urgent economic challenges of today; it focuses on guaranteed income's impacts on work and job quality. How might guaranteed income rebalance power and dismantle the inequalities that plague our current labor market? Can guaranteed income restore, rather than replace, the promise of work in America?

What is guaranteed income?

Guaranteed income programs provide direct, unconditional, unrestricted cash payments to recipients. They allow recipients to direct funds where they need them most, affording dignity and self-determination. Guaranteed income programs are also more economically valuable compared with existing safety-net programs. Participants can direct funds where they need them most, be it food, housing, child care, health care, education, or other expenses. Without the administrative burden of stringent eligibility and spending requirements, programs can be run more efficiently, with funds going directly to benefits instead of overhead.

Guaranteed income is defined by its lack of restrictions and exclusions; it is guided by the assertion that the fewer restrictions there are, the more effective a program can be in offering a truly universal floor of security. In a society shaped by structural inequalities, any restriction will disproportionately exclude those most in need who otherwise face obstacles obtaining assistance, opportunities, and respect. Existing safety-net programs reflect these challenges; the work requirements of social welfare programs are rooted in racism and distrust,³ and half of people looking for jobs are unable to access unemployment insurance benefits.⁴ In a policy landscape where eligibility is most often about exclusion—about who does not qualify and how to prevent broader access—guaranteed income is characterized by universality.

A new time for an old idea

Guaranteed income is not a new idea; rather, it has been proposed and supported for hundreds of years. In 1797 Thomas Paine, whose ideas helped shape American democracy, advocated for a basic income allotted to young adults.⁵ At the time of the New Deal and the creation of the modern social safety net, economist James Meade and others called for a "social dividend" paid to all, an idea that informed the design of modern Social Security, which forms the backbone of US social policy.⁶ Decades later, civil rights leaders and organizations— including Martin Luther King Jr.,⁷ James Boggs,⁸ Johnnie Tillmon and the National Welfare Rights Organization,⁹ and the Black Panther Party¹⁰—saw a guaranteed income as a means of addressing systemic racism. In the 1970s, feminist thinkers began to see the potential for guaranteed income to facilitate gender equality¹¹ and value care work traditionally performed by women.¹² Support existed across the political spectrum as well, with economists seeing a negative income tax, a form of guaranteed income, as a means of reducing bureaucracy while stimulating free markets.¹³ In 1969, President Richard Nixon proposed a federal minimum income, which was supported by newspapers, labor unions, and churches.¹⁴ Though it was not passed into law, the proposal helped shape the earned income tax credit we have today.¹⁵ In the following decade, a series of federally funded experiments in several cities tested a negative income tax, which would ensure a minimum income for everyone by providing payments to those adults earning below a designated income threshold.¹⁶

In recent years, renewed interest in guaranteed income has emerged, centering on cities and local pilot programs. In 2018, the Magnolia Mother's Trust started paying selected Black mothers living in poverty in Jackson, Mississippi a guaranteed income. Beginning in February 2019, the Stockton Economic Empowerment Demonstration (SEED) was the first mayor-led guaranteed income initiative, providing 125 residents of Stockton, California, with \$500 per month for 24 months under the leadership of then-Mayor Michael Tubbs. Since these first movers, more than 100 local guaranteed income pilot programs have launched or been planned in the US, including in New Orleans, St. Paul, Richmond, Los Angeles, and New York City. These programs have provided more than \$500 million in direct cash to more than 38,000 people.¹⁷ Initially funded philanthropically, recent pilots have begun to include public funding. In 2022, Chicago launched a pilot that will use federal relief funds to provide cash to 5,000 families.¹⁸ These pilots across the country are mirrored around the world, with guaranteed income programs established in 11 countries and discussed in at least 20 more.¹⁹

As momentum for guaranteed income spread across cities, the COVID-19 pandemic inspired unprecedented cash transfers federally. In 2020, in the early months of the pandemic, the US government dispensed roughly \$850 billion in unrestricted cash payments to American families through stimulus checks, expanded unemployment insurance, and an expanded child tax credit (CTC). Paid monthly to families in advance of filing, the CTC was fully refundable, meaning no earned wages were required to receive the full credit amount—making it significantly more universal than past credits had been. Polling shows 45%²⁰ to 55%²¹ of people in the US support a guaranteed income, suggesting it has potential as a widely accepted tool.

Demonstrated impacts of a guaranteed income

The proliferation of pilot programs has provided important data on the impacts of guaranteed income. Taken together, pilots have shown consistently that guaranteed income can improve economic stability and promote physical and mental health for recipients.²²

These programs can be an effective long-term approach to poverty reduction.²³ Recipients tend to spend money on necessities such as shelter, food, and transportation.²⁴ Short-term pilots, like SEED in Stockton,²⁵ and long-standing programs, like the Alaska Permanent Fund Dividend,²⁶ which has provided unrestricted payments to residents of Alaska since 1982, have had positive impacts on recipients' financial stability. Pandemic cash relief programs including stimulus payments and the expanded CTC were responsible for reducing poverty and boosting disposable income during the second quarter of 2020, despite record unemployment and an unprecedented health crisis.²⁷ The Urban Institute estimates that, together, these programs kept 12.4 million Americans out of poverty in 2021.²⁸

Beyond economic impacts, guaranteed income pilots have potential to promote public health,²⁹ including through reduced food insecurity³⁰ and improved nutrition,³¹ through decreased anxiety and depression,³² and through increased fertility³³ and improved birth outcomes.³⁴

What's work got to do with it?

One of the longest standing arguments against any social support policy, including guaranteed income, is the concern that these policies may disincentivize work. If people are given money, some wonder, will they stop working altogether? Putting aside the question of whether everyone *should* be expected to work, the answer, it turns out, is no.

In the era of Nixon's minimum income proposal in the 1970s, a series of experiments with cash transfers found a slight decline in work hours among recipients, primarily among secondincome earners and those with caretaking responsibilities. Most of that decline, though, was later found to be invalid: Hours of work had gone unreported,³⁵ and people pursued education and training that then led, over time, to more work hours.³⁶ More recently, the expanded CTC similarly had no impact on employment, while allowing families to better cover expenses.³⁷ Fears that cash assistance disincentivizes work or fosters dependence are unfounded. In fact, the opposite is true: Providing a basic level of financial security promotes employment. Data from recent pilots suggest that guaranteed income facilitates work rather than supplanting it. At the start of SEED, 28% of recipients had full-time employment. After one year of payments, 40% did.³⁸ Over a longer period, Alaska Permanent Fund benefits have had no impact on fulltime employment, while increasing part-time employment by 17%³⁹ and also increasing entrepreneurial endeavors among recipients.⁴⁰ In an experimental game scenario, guaranteed income recipients worked less only when they pursued training and education opportunities.⁴¹ Looking beyond individuals, economic modeling predicts overall growth in the economy over an eight-year period following adoption of a widespread guaranteed income policy.⁴²

These findings are not unique to the US; a review of unconditional cash transfer programs globally found no negative effect on employment.⁴³ In fact, recent guaranteed income recipients in Finland were found to work more hours than those individuals receiving traditional unemployment insurance.⁴⁴ Drawing on this growing evidence, guaranteed income pilots around the world are starting to be framed as pro-employment policies.⁴⁵

The potential to create better jobs

Although the potential for guaranteed income to support workers finding jobs is increasingly well documented, what do we know about the quality of those jobs? The US is facing a jobquality crisis, with less than half of workers reporting a good job,⁴⁶ a third earning low wages,⁴⁷ inflation outpacing pay increases,⁴⁸ widespread harassment and discrimination,⁴⁹ and persistently low unionization⁵⁰ with limited enforcement of policies that protect workers' right to organize.⁵¹ Can guaranteed income play a role in addressing this crisis and ensuring that all jobs are good jobs? Without policy solutions that strengthen economic security, the constant stress of poverty fosters harmful conditions that prevent people from planning for the future and from obtaining high-quality jobs with high wages and stable working conditions. The constant uncertainty of not knowing if they can pay rent, cover utilities, afford groceries, access transportation, or seek medical care prevents individuals from being able to plan and inhibits commitments both on the job and off. People living in poverty too often face desperate circumstances and are forced to accept unfair and unsustainable working conditions, including low wages, no long-term security, unpredictable schedules, and few protections. Although these jobs can satisfy some immediate needs, they put long-term financial health further out of reach. As a result, people stay trapped in the cycle of poverty, with little leverage to demand better jobs and working conditions from their employers.

Even modest amounts of cash can give people enough financial cushion to cut ties of dependency from low-road employers, allowing them to prioritize working conditions that are most important to them. As an example, recipients of the Magnolia Mother's Trust cash transfer program report choosing jobs with enough flexibility to allow them to balance their caretaking responsibilities with work; they maintained employment while leading fuller and more dignified lives.⁵² Having the agency to walk away from a job for something better is an essential form of worker power and a tenet of a good job—and something that guaranteed income can facilitate.

There is early and anecdotal evidence that pandemic-related payments contributed to better jobs. Following the CTC and stimulus checks, employers reported raising wages⁵³ and improving benefits⁵⁴ to attract and retain their workforce. During this time, we know that the jobs people were leaving were bad ones; the rate of departure in notoriously low-paying industries like leisure, hospitality, and retail was substantially higher than the overall "quit" rate.⁵⁵

Individual workers empowered to walk away from bad jobs can have a real and direct impact on employers. Together, though, through collective action, workers can multiply their power and fundamentally shift their relationship to employers. Recent momentum in guaranteed income policy has coincided with the highest public support for unions since 1965⁵⁶ as well as burgeoning unionization efforts in sectors that have historically struggled to organize, including among service and retail workers.⁵⁷ Growing support for both worker organizing and for guaranteed income reflects both the urgency of the moment and the potential to reimagine a more equitable and balanced economy.

Guaranteed income has the potential to nurture stability for workers and households—and a fairer labor market for all. Though more research is needed, guaranteed income could empower workers and contribute to structural change to the economy—not only by allowing individuals to leave bad jobs for better ones but by raising the floor for all jobs to ensure higher minimum standards and a good job for every worker.

5

A vision for the future

Initial data from recent pilots and pandemic-era programs, along with anecdotal evidence and the logic of worker empowerment, suggest that guaranteed income has the potential to facilitate not only higher rates of employment among recipients but also better jobs across the labor market. As policymakers and advocates continue to experiment, we also need further research on how guaranteed income can contribute to better jobs. What are the employment pathways that recipients follow, and what are the broader impacts on jobs in their communities? Furthermore, all guaranteed income programs are not created equal; there are a range of program design options and considerations,⁵⁸ each with the potential to influence job quality and worker empowerment.

Guaranteed income, even after its impact on job quality is more clearly established, is not a solution in isolation. It is a part of a comprehensive approach for advancing better jobs for a stronger economy. Just as important is that employers must be held directly accountable. Though it may be one tool to facilitate job quality improvements, a guaranteed income cannot replace fair wages and safe, respectful working conditions.

A decade ago, universal basic income was talked about as a replacement for wages in response to fears of a fully automated future.⁵⁹ In reality, though, the greatest threat to the future of work is not robots reducing the number of jobs but employers offering too many low-quality jobs that trap workers in poverty and inhibit upward mobility. Those same ideas about cash transfers, though, hold more promise than ever. A guaranteed income is not a consolation for displaced workers; rather, it is a tool to renew work and rebalance power between workers and employers. It provides the conditions for workers to have agency, dignity, and choice; to walk away from bad jobs; and to claim their power as essential drivers of the economy.

Acknowledgements

This brief would not have been possible without the financial support of the Economic Security Project, who we also thank for sharing insights and thought partnership. We are also grateful to Tony Mastria for design support.

Endnotes

¹ Emily Shrider, Melissa Kollar, Frances Chen, and Jessica Semega, "Income and Poverty in the United States: 2020," U.S. Census Bureau, September 14, 2021, <u>https://www.census.gov/library/publications/2021/demo/p60-273.html/</u>.

² Martha Ross and Nicole Bateman, "Meet the Low-Wage Workforce," Brookings Institution, November 7, 2019, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/research/meet-the-low-wage-workforce/</u>.

³ Elisa Minoff, "The Racist Roots of Work Requirements," Center for the Study of Social Policy, February 2020, https://cssp.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/Racist-Roots-of-Work-Requirements-CSSP-1.pdf/.

⁴ Monée Fields-White, Vivian Graubard, Alberto Rodríguez, Nikki Zeichner, and Cassandra Robertson, "Unpacking Inequities in Unemployment Insurance," New America, September 17, 2020, <u>https://www.newamerica.org/pit/reports/unpacking-inequities-unemployment-insurance/</u>.

⁵ Thomas Paine, Agrarian Justice (Rockville, MD: Wildside Press, 2010 [1797]).

⁶ Sky Patterson and City Bureau, "The History of Guaranteed Income, Explained," City Bureau, August 11, 2022, https://www.citybureau.org/newswire/2022/8/11/the-history-of-guaranteed-income-explained/.

⁷ Martin Luther King Jr., Where Do We Go from Here: Chaos or Community? (Boston: Beacon, 2010 [1967]).

⁸ James Boggs, The American Revolution: Pages from a Negro Worker's Notebook (New York: Monthly Review Press, 1968).

⁹ Johnnie Tillmon, "From the Vault: 'Welfare Is a Women's Issue' (Spring 1972)." Ms. Magazine. March 25, 2021, https://msmagazine.com/2021/03/25/welfare-is-a-womens-issue-ms-magazine-spring-1972/.

¹⁰ Black Panther Party, "The Black Panther Party Ten-Point Program (1966)," BlackPast, April 15, 2018, <u>https://www.blackpast.org/african-american-history/primary-documents-african-american-history/black-panther-party-ten-point-program-1966/</u>.

¹¹ Mariarosa Dalla Costa and Selma James, The Power of Women and the Subversion of the Community (New York: Falling Wall, 1973); Nicole Cox and Silvia Federici, Counter-Planning from the Kitchen (New York: New York Wages for Housework Committee and Falling Wall Press, 1975).

¹² Juliana Uhuru Bidadanure, "The Political Theory of Universal Basic Income," Annual Review of Political Science 22 (2019): 481–501, <u>https://www.annualreviews.org/doi/pdf/10.1146/annurev-polisci-050317-070954/</u>.

¹³ Milton Friedman, "The Case for a Negative Income Tax: A View from the Right," in Issues in American Public Policy, ed. John Bunzel (Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall, 1968), 111–20.

¹⁴ Rutger Bregman, "The Bizarre Tale of President Nixon and his Basic Income Bill," *The Correspondent*, May 17, 2016, https://thecorrespondent.com/4503/the-bizarre-tale-of-president-nixon-and-his-basic-income-bill/173117835c34d6145/.

¹⁵ Patterson and City Bureau, "The History of Guaranteed Income, Explained."

¹⁶ Robert Levine, Harold Watts, Robinson Hollister, Walter Williams, Alice O'Connor, and Karl Wilderquist, "A Retrospective on the Negative Income Tax Experiments: Looking Back at the Most Innovative Field Studies in Social Policy," in *The Ethics and Economics of the Basic Income Guarantee*, ed. Karl Wilderquist, Michael Anthony Lewis, and Steven Pressman (London: Routledge), 95–106, <u>https://works.swarthmore.edu/fac-economics/347/</u>.

¹⁷ Farhad Manjoo, "Biden Has Helped the Quiet Revolution of Giving People Money," New York Times, September 23, 2022, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2022/09/23/opinion/columnists/child-tax-credit-basic-income.html/</u>.

¹⁸ Sky Patterson and City Bureau, "Chicago's Guaranteed Income Pilot Program, Explained," City Bureau, August 11, 2022, <u>https://www.citybureau.org/newswire/2022/8/11/chicagos-guaranteed-income-pilot-program-explained/</u>.

¹⁹ World Population Review, "Countries with Universal Basic Income 2022," accessed November 29, 2022, <u>https://worldpopulationreview.com/country-rankings/countries-with-universal-basic-income/</u>.

²⁰ Hannah Gilberstadt, "More Americans Oppose than Favor the Government Providing a Universal Basic Income for All Adult Citizens," Pew Research Center, August 19, 2020, <u>https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2020/08/19/more-americans-oppose-than-favor-the-government-providing-a-universal-basic-income-for-all-adult-citizens/</u>.

²¹ Evangel Penumaka, Isa Alomran, and Abby Steckel, "Memo: Majority of Voters Support a Guaranteed Income," Data for Progress, July 8, 2021, <u>https://www.dataforprogress.org/memos/voters-support-a-guaranteed-income/</u>.

²² Nolan Downey, "Guaranteed Income: States Leading the Way in Reimagining the Social Safety Net," Shriver Center on Poverty Law, April 2022, <u>https://www.povertylaw.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/04/ESP-Shriver-Center-Report-V7-040122-1.pdf/</u>; Heena Shah and Madeline Neighly, "Cash as Care: Healthy Moms, Healthy Families, Healthy Communities," Economic Security Project, May 2022, <u>https://economicsecurityproject.org/wpcontent/uploads/2022/10/CashAsCare.pdf/</u>.

²³ Robert Paul Hartley and Irwin Garfinkel, "Income Guarantee Benefits and Financing: Poverty and Distributional Impacts," Center of Poverty and Social Policy at Columbia University, February 13, 2020, https://www.povertycenter.columbia.edu/publication/2020/income-guarantee-benefits-and-financing/.

²⁴ "Guaranteed Income Pilots Dashboard," Center for Guaranteed Income Research, Stanford Basic Income Lab, and Mayors for a Guaranteed Income, accessed November 29, 2022, <u>https://guaranteedincome.us/</u>.

²⁵ Stacia West, Amy Castro Baker, Sukhi Samra, and Erin Coltrera, "Preliminary Analysis: SEED's First Year," Stockton Economic Empowerment Demonstration, March 2021, https://statiol.souprospace.com/statio/6020d612b17d055cpc14070f/t/6050204p1212pp40fdpf772p/1615966187800/SEED. J

https://static1.squarespace.com/static/6039d612b17d055cac14070f/t/6050294a1212aa40fdaf773a/1615866187890/SEED_P reliminary+Analysis-SEEDs+First+Year_Final+Report_Individual+Pages+.pdf/.

²⁶ Matthew Berman and Random Reamey, "Permanent Fund Dividends and Poverty in Alaska," Alaska Institute of Social and Economic Research, November 2016, <u>https://iseralaska.org/static/legacy_publication_links/2016_12-</u> <u>PFDandPoverty.pdf/</u>.

²⁷ Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, "Robust COVID Relief Achieved Historic Gains Against Poverty and Hardship, Bolstered Economy," February 24, 2022, <u>https://www.cbpp.org/research/poverty-and-inequality/robust-covid-relief-achieved-historic-gains-against-poverty-and/</u>.

²⁸ Laura Wheaton, Linda Giannarelli, and Ilham Dehry. "2021 Poverty Projections: Assessing the Impact of Benefits and Stimulus Measures," Urban Institute, July 28, 2021, <u>https://www.urban.org/research/publication/2021-poverty-projections-assessing-impact-benefits-and-stimulus-measures/</u>.

²⁹ Shah and Neighly, "Cash as Care."

³⁰ Economic Security Project, "Guaranteed Income and the Fight to End Hunger," Economic Security Project and Guaranteed Income Community of Practice, July 2022, <u>https://gicp.info/wp-content/uploads/sites/164/Guaranteed-Income-The-Fight-to-End-Hunger July-2022.pdf/</u>; Zachary Parolin, Elizabeth Ananat, Sophie Collyer, Megan Curran, and Christopher Wimer, "The Initial Effects of the Expanded Child Tax Credit on Material Hardship," National Bureau of Economic Research, September 2021, <u>https://www.nber.org/papers/w29285/</u>.

³¹ Drexel University Center for Hunger-Free Communities, "Universal Basic Income: Key to Reducing Food Insecurity and Improving Health," February 2021, <u>https://drexel.edu/~/media/Files/hunger-free-center/research-briefs/universalbasicincome.ashx/</u>.

³² Stacia West, Amy Castro Baker, Sukhi Samra, and Erin Coltrera, "Preliminary Analysis"; Matthew Smith, "Universal Basic Income Could Improve the Nation's Mental Health," *The Conversation*, April 27, 2020, <u>https://theconversation.com/universal-basic-income-could-improve-the-nations-mental-health-123816/</u>.

³³ Sarah Cowan and Kiara Wyndham Douds, "The Effects of Income on Birth Rates: The Case of a Universal Cash Transfer," NYU Population Center, August 24, 2020, <u>https://as.nyu.edu/content/dam/nyu-as/populationCenter/documents/Cowan_Douds_PFD_August2020.pdf/</u>.

³⁴ Kelli Komro, Sara Markowitz, Melvin Livingston, and Alexander Wagenaar, "Effects of State-Level Earned Income Tax Credit Laws on Birth Outcomes by Race and Ethnicity," *Health Equity* 3(1), July 2019: 61–67, <u>http://doi.org/10.1089/heq.2018.0061/</u>.

³⁵ Dylan Matthews, "A Guaranteed Income for Every American Would Eliminate Poverty, and It Wouldn't Destroy the Economy," Vox, July 23, 2014, <u>https://www.vox.com/2014/7/23/5925041/guaranteed-income-basic-poverty-gobry-labor-supply/</u>.

³⁶ Eric Hanushek, "Non-Labor-Supply Responses to the Income Maintenance Experiments," in Lessons from the Income Maintenance, ed. Alicia Munnell (Boston: Federal Reserve Bank of Boston and Brookings Institution, 1987), 106–21, http://hanushek.stanford.edu/publications/non-labor-supply-responses-income-maintenance-experiments/.

³⁷ Leah Hamilton, Stephen Roll, Mathieu Despard, Elaine Maag, Yung Chun, Laura Brugger, and Michal Grinstein-Weiss, "The Impacts of the 2021 Expanded Child Tax Credit on Family Employment, Nutrition, and Financial Well-Being," Brookings Institution, April 13, 2022, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/research/the-impacts-of-the-2021-expanded-child-tax-credit-on-family-employment-nutrition-and-financial-well-being/</u>; Elizabeth Ananat, Benjamin Glasner, Christal Hamilton, and Zachary Parolin, "Effects of the Expanded Child Tax Credit on Employment Outcomes: Evidence from Real-World Data from April to September 2021," Columbia University Center on Poverty and Social Policy, October 10, 2021, <u>https://www.povertycenter.columbia.edu/publication/2021/expanded-child-tax-credit-impact-on-employment/</u>. ³⁸ Michalis Nikiforos, Marshall Steinbaum, and Gennaro Zezza, "Modeling the Macroeconomic Effects of a Universal Basic Income," Roosevelt Institute, August 2017, <u>https://rooseveltinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/RI-Macroeconomic-Effects-of-UBI-201708.pdf</u>/; Stacia West, Amy Castro Baker, Sukhi Samra, and Erin Coltrera, "Preliminary Analysis."

³⁹ Damon Jones and Ioana Marinescu, "The Labor Market Impacts of Universal and Permanent Cash Transfers: Evidence from the Alaska Permanent Fund," *American Economic Journal: Economic Policy* 14(2), 2022: 315–40, https://doi.org/10.1257/pol.20190299/.

⁴⁰ Robert Feinberg and Daniel Juehn, "Does a Basic Income Encourage Entrepreneurship? Evidence from Alaska," American University, March 2019, <u>https://auislandora-</u> stage.wrlc.org/islandora/object/auislandora%3A84577/datastream/PDF/view/.

⁴¹ Tyler Wenande, "The Effect of a Universal Basic Income in Life Decisions: Evidence from a Student Lab Experiment," Honors Thesis, University of South Dakota, 2019,

https://red.library.usd.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1068&context=honors-thesis/.

⁴² Jones and Marinescu, "The Labor Market Impacts."

⁴³ Ioana Marinescu, "No Strings Attached: The Behavioral Effects of U.S. Unconditional Cash Transfer Programs," National Bureau of Economic Research, February 2018, <u>https://www.nber.org/papers/w24337/</u>.

⁴⁴ Donna Lu, "Universal Basic Income Seems to Improve Employment and Well-Being," *New Scientist*, May 6, 2020, https://www.newscientist.com/article/2242937-universal-basic-income-seems-to-improve-employment-and-wellbeing/.

⁴⁵ Anna Dent, "Free Money Wouldn't Make People Lazy, But It Could Revolutionize Work," *The Guardian*, February 12, 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2019/feb/12/universal-basic-income-work-finland-experiment-payments/.

⁴⁶ Jonathan Rothwell and Steve Crabtree, "Not Just a Job: New Evidence on the Quality of Work in the United States," Gallup, October 20, 2019, <u>https://www.gallup.com/education/267650/great-jobs-lumina-gates-omidyar-gallup-quality-download-report-2019.aspx/</u>.

⁴⁷ Ross and Bateman, "Meet the Low-Wage Workforce."

⁴⁸ Greg Iacurci, "Despite Higher Wages, Inflation Gave the Average Worker a 2.4% Pay Cut Last Year," CNBC, January 12, 2022, <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2022/01/12/higher-pay-eclipses-inflation-bite-for-some-.html/</u>.

⁴⁹ Amy Elisa Jackson, "New Study: 3 in 5 U.S. Employees Have Witnessed or Experienced Discrimination," Glassdoor, July 22, 2020, <u>https://www.glassdoor.com/blog/new-study-discrimination/</u>.

⁵⁰ Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Union Members—2021," U.S. Department of Labor, January 20, 2022, <u>https://www.bls.gov/news.release/pdf/union2.pdf/</u>.

⁵¹ Celine McNicholas, Margaret Poydock, and Lynn Rhinehart, "How the PRO Act Restores Workers' Right to Unionize," Economic Policy Institute, February 4, 2021, <u>https://www.epi.org/publication/pro-act-problem-solution-chart/</u>.

⁵² Springboard to Opportunities, "Magnolia Mothers Trust: 2020 Evaluation Report," May 2021, https://springboardto.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/MMT-2.0-Evaluation-Two-Pager.pdf/.

⁵³ Greg Iacurci, "U.S. Companies Are Expecting to Pay an Average 3.4% Raise to Workers in 2022," CNBC, January 18, 2022, https://www.cnbc.com/2022/01/18/us-companies-are-expecting-to-pay-a-3point4percent-raise-to-workers-in-2022.html/.

⁵⁴ Megan Leonhardt, "The Worker Shortage Is Pushing Companies to Offer More Perks and Benefits. Here Are the Most Common Ones," *Fortune*, February 22, 2022, <u>https://fortune.com/2022/02/22/worker-shortage-companies-offering-perks-benefits-most-common/</u>.

⁵⁵ Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Economic News Release," U.S. Department of Labor, November 1, 2022, <u>https://www.bls.gov/news.release/jolts.t04.htm/</u>.

⁵⁶ Megan Brenan, "Approval of Labor Unions at Highest Point Since 1965," Gallup. September 2, 2021, <u>https://news.gallup.com/poll/354455/approval-labor-unions-highest-point-1965.aspx/</u>.

⁵⁷ John Logan, "America Is in the Middle of a Labor Mobilization Moment," *The Conversation*, September 2, 2022, https://theconversation.com/america-is-in-the-middle-of-a-labor-mobilization-moment-with-self-organizers-atstarbucks-amazon-trader-joes-and-chipotle-behind-the-union-drive-189826/.

⁵⁸ Downey, "Guaranteed Income: States Leading the Way in Reimagining the Social Safety Net."

⁵⁹ Bidadanure, "The Political Theory of Universal Basic Income."